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FRIENDS OF
VAUXHALL PARK

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Saturday 6th April 2019 at 10.30am

Bolney Meadow Community Centre, SW8
Committee Members in Attendance:  
Present:   
Charles Vyvyan (Chair)
Tommy Candler
John Roome


Polly Freeman
Tessa King-Farlow
Jean Gaffin
Clare Church
Susan Smith      
Mandy Knight        Louise Norwood
Louise Norwood
Jill Gregson
Charles King-Farlow
Luzie Westlake
Annabel Stein
Faith Boardman
Susan Binney
Liz Vyvyan

Matthew Gywther
Anne Rogers
John Scardino

Andrew Prentis
Vin Yorke

Fran Yorke


Welcome and Apologies

Apologies were received from Helena Lewis, Rob Kelly, Robert Harwood, Mary Acland-Hood, Helen Monger, Jane Wenlock, Oval Community Police and Turkington Martin Contractors.
Charles Vyvyan welcomed all to the meeting.
Minutes of last AGM held on Saturday 21st March 2018 and Matters Arising
The minutes were approved by the meeting and there were no matters arising not covered elsewhere on the Agenda.
Membership Secretary’s Report
Anne Rogers reported that membership was currently standing at 80 paid up members, this had fallen from the previous year (93) but it should be noted that many members traditionally sign-up at the Summer Fair which was not held last year. Anne reported that we had successfully claimed Gift Aid for the first time this year, thanks were passed on to Anne for setting this up. 
Treasurer’s Report and Accounts
Copies of accounts for Year 2017/18 were circulated.

Charles Vyvyan provided the following Treasurer’s Report on Behalf of Helena Lewis (see separate Accounts for full detail) 
“As you know we did not have a summer fair this year because of the planned works to the park but we did have a members event with a band and cakes which was sponsored by Winkworths. We are hoping to repeat this again in the summer and to have a few more attendees. We took donations at this event as well as at the Easter Egg hunt totalling £381.58. 
Anne Rogers kindly and efficiently claimed Gift Aid from HMRC in the Friends new capacity as a charity and this brought in £485.69. Polly also continued her sterling work with another garden tour. Unfortunately, however, our membership was down a little from last year.

Our biggest expense this year was the Member’s event but we also gave a donation to the Carshalton Lavender Still and paid for the gardening group’s refreshments.

All in all we had a net income of £1,267.56. Total balance in account as of 31st October 2018 was £37,368.24.”.
Charles Vyvyan advised the meeting that as a charity we cannot keep large amounts in the current account and as such the committee was reviewing possible projects that it could fund alongside the Masterplan works in the park. The committee would not fund anything that would require it to take executive responsibility for future management.

Changes to Lambeth Council Administration
Charles Vyvyan reported on a number of changes that had taken place at Lambeth Council. Councillor Jack Hopkins (Oval ward) has now taken over as Leader of the Council from Lib Peck. 

The department structure regarding Parks has changes and it now comes under Residents Services which has an Interim Strategic Director. Kevin Crook and Mickey Penny both remain in the Parks Department but their resources are spread very thinly. We continue to maintain good relationships with both of them.The 2019/20 budget for all of Lambeth Parks is £2.84million.

Rob Kelly who is the Project Officer for the Vauxhall Park Masterplan remains under Dan Thomas at Lambeth Council. 

Disappointingly our Local ward Councillors are not engaging with Friends of Vauxhall Park despite being invited to meetings. They also do not attend the Parks Forum which is held 3 times a year for all Lambeth Parks.
Vauxhall Park Review 2018
Charles Vyvyan reported that the Masterplan is still ongoing (see Item 8). 

The Easter Egg Hunt was held again with huge success, thanks to Louise Norwood and her team for organising. The Summer Event was committee led and ran well, hope for more people this year.

The Gardening Group continues to do a great deal of work contributing to keeping the Park looking so good. Huge thanks were extended to Polly Freeman, Tessa King-Farlow, John Roome, Anne Rogers and the rest of the Gardening Group for all their efforts.
The Lavender was harvested in September with the aid of around 100 volunteers over 2 days. As the lavender is due for replacement we are unsure whether this will take place this year.

We did have a gardener (Louis) 5 days a week, however he has moved to Liverpool and so Kevin Crook (Lambeth) is currently advertising for a replacement. Community Pay Back continue to support as well particularly with clearing rubbish.
The tree bought by FOVP to remember former gardener George will be planted as part of the Masterplan works.

The Fountain was fixed and worked for most of the summer, it is expected to be on again this year.
Anti-Social behaviour still a problem on occasion but community police have been round the park with Polly and Charles. Charles encouraged anyone who witnesses any non-urgent issues to report to Met police via www.met.police.uk or email oval@met.police.uk Please also report to Kevin Crook at Lambeth Council.
Jill Gregson reported that the Oval safe Neighbourhood Group can help with this but they need reports in order to get resources and time allocated. The meeting felt it would be useful to have contact details on Park Noticeboards.
ACTION: Polly Freeman to add contact details to Park Noticeboards.
Election of Officers, Committee Members and Trustees 2018/19
As per constitution of FOVP one third of trustees/committee members are required to retire at the end of each year. This time the members were Polly Freeman, Charles King-Farlow and Louise Norwood. All 3 offered themselves for re-election.

The following were unanimously elected to serve as committee members for year 2019/20 and as Trustees:

Charles Vyvyan – Chair

Polly Freeman


Matthew Gywther


Helena Lewis – Treasurer

Louise Norwood

Faith Boardman

Clare Church – Secretary

Charles King-Farlow

John Roome
In addition Anne Rogers was re-appointed as Membership Secretary (ex-officio).

Charles Vyvyan reported there have been three retirements from the committee since the last AGM, Henrietta Sitwell, Sara Frith and Byron Green. All of them were warmly thanked for all their contributions over their time on the committee. We are looking for new committee members, particularly for someone to take over as Secretary and all attending were asked to consider volunteering and there is also an awareness to try and increase diversity, it would be great to have someone to focus on this. Thanks were passed on to Charles King-Farlow for his Governance role on the committee.
Report on Masterplan and Plans for Forthcoming Year
Charles Vyvyan introduced the forthcoming year by outlining that the main focus of FOVP continues to be the long awaited implementation of the Masterplan. There have been 3 different sets of Masterplan staff since last year. Most recent appointment is Rob Kelly (Project Officer) who has experience in delivering similar projects. There are regular communications between the project team and Charles/Polly. The contract has been out to tender and should be agreed by the end of April with work beginning around the end of May. There was concern that as Lambeth had been through 3 sets of consultants on this project to date a lot of the allocated funds could be lost to that process. Polly Freeman working very hard to ensure that these costs come from elsewhere. 

Polly Freeman reported that the most recent plans ensure the park maintains it tranquil and calm feel and will not be overloaded with activities. The park will not close completely during the works but sections will be closed one at a time as required. 

The first phase of the project works will include the children’s playground which will cater for a wider age range. The Tennis courts which will have a secure key pad entry system to stop vandalism or abuse. Resurfacing of the paths will take place, including a new resin surface on the diagonal path. The Lavender will be replaced with a more user friendly layout and the sundial moved to the centre of the garden. The railings along the South Lambeth Road will be reinstated. The Dog Area will be a round shape with new hedges along South Lambeth Road and will have a hard-standing area and proper fencing. Internal railings will be repainted and the Brick gas box by Fentiman Road entrance removed. The tree works specified by the Masterplan will be done by Lambeth’s tree department, but no work has been done to date.

The one o’clock club and Formal Garden would be part of the second phase of the project, plans are in place for these.

In response to questions it was clarified that old stumps will be removed where trees have been taken down already and further dead trees will be properly removed. Water points not clear on rough plan but Polly Freeman will ensure that they are present on detailed plan. Charles Vyvyan also highlighted that Lambeth are concerned about cyclists/electric scooters in the park and signs will be erected asking them to keep to the outside paths.
Events/Meeting dates 2019/20
Friends of Vauxhall Park Summer Party – to be held on evening of 7th July. There will again be live music, PIMMS, food and garden games.
Community Tennis – on 7th April G-Tennis (who provided tennis lessons in Park) will be holding a free community event to which all local residents are welcome.
Open Meetings - the next FOVP Open Meeting will be held in November 2019 (evening).
AOB
Charles King-Farlow reported that an application that had been supported by Polly Freeman to install a blue plaque to remember Fanny Wilkinson at her former home in Gower Street had been successful. Fanny was the first professional female landscape designer and sister-in-law to Millicent Fawcett. As well as designing Vauxhall Park she also designed Myatts Fields and 75 other open spaces. Her original plans for Vauxhall Park are available on the website.

There being no other business, the meeting concluded at 11.20am
